

# Kosovo

by Group for Legal and Political Studies

*Capital:* Pristina

*Population:* 1.816 million

*GNI/capita, PPP:* \$10,200

Source: World Bank *World Development Indicators*.

## Nations in Transit Ratings and Averaged Scores

NIT Edition	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
National Democratic Governance	5.25	5.50	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50
Electoral Process	4.50	4.25	4.50	5.00	5.00	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.50
Civil Society	4.00	3.75	3.75	3.75	4.00	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75
Independent Media	5.50	5.50	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.25	5.00	5.00
Local Democratic Governance	5.25	5.00	5.00	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.50	4.50	4.50
Judicial Framework and Independence	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.50
Corruption	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75
<b>Democracy Score</b>	<b>5.14</b>	<b>5.07</b>	<b>5.18</b>	<b>5.18</b>	<b>5.25</b>	<b>5.14</b>	<b>5.14</b>	<b>5.07</b>	<b>4.96</b>	<b>4.93</b>

NOTE: The ratings reflect the consensus of Freedom House, its academic advisers, and the author(s) of this report. The opinions expressed in this report are those of the author(s). The ratings are based on a scale of 1 to 7, with 1 representing the highest level of democratic progress and 7 the lowest. The Democracy Score is an average of ratings for the categories tracked in a given year.

## EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Kosovo had a convulsive year in 2017. There were some improvements in electoral processes and civil society, while the fight against corruption stalled due to a lack of political will. Despite ever present semi-authoritarian temptations and the cooption of the administration by external interests, the existing constitutional and legal framework continued to provide safeguards against an outright concentration of power.

The weaknesses of the government had begun to emerge in 2016, and it was unable to overcome the ongoing internal tension created by the animosity between its two constituent parties. It fell in May. Snap parliamentary elections on June 11, and the subsequent coalition negotiations, threw the country into institutional deadlock. The new ruling coalition formed in September is composed of the former predominant party in Kosovo, the Democratic Party (PDK), former Prime Minister Ramush Haradinaj's Alliance for the Future of Kosovo (AAK), the New Kosovo Alliance (AKR), and several parties representing minorities. Yet, the new coalition has failed to provide more stability than the previous one. Instead it has relied on ruling by decree, sidelining the Assembly, and often acting without due consideration to processes and legal requirements.

Kosovo had an intense electoral year, with both snap parliamentary elections and municipal elections taking place in June and October, respectively. Even though long-identified shortcomings of the electoral legislation have not been addressed, the Central Election Commission (CEC) and other relevant authorities undertook a substantial effort to ensure that both elections were held in a free, competitive, and transparent manner. They succeeded to a large extent, though some concerns were raised regarding political pressure in Serb-populated areas.

The elections showed that the rise of newcomer nationalist party Vetëvendosje and the erosion of traditional parties' power bases continued during 2017. Ideology has moved to the forefront of electoral campaigning, threatening the dominance of parties that originated in the 1990s and whose leadership, for the first time, is unclear. The newcomer party performed surprisingly well in both the parliamentary elections, where it became the largest group in the Assembly, and in the municipal elections, where it won three municipalities, including the two largest cities in Kosovo, Pristina, and Prizren. At the same time, PDK lost in half of the cities where it had previously controlled the city hall, and while its coalition came first in the general elections, the internal allocation of seats left it as the third parliamentary group. The Democratic League of Kosovo (LDK), for its part, was able to win the highest number of municipalities in the municipal elections and remain the second largest parliamentary group despite only being the third most popular list.

With institutions paralyzed by the intense electoral calendar, civil society and media took the lead in organizing public debate and continued to expose corruption and mismanagement of public affairs by the state and its officials, despite increasing pressure—which too often manifested as physical violence. Building from the progresses of 2016, public authorities have continued to investigate and prioritize such cases, even though more progress is needed in that regard.

The framework for local institutions has only seen some small incremental improvements in 2017, and municipalities are still missing sufficient funds and resources to fulfill their otherwise extensive role in the political system of Kosovo. During the year, no progress took place in the formation of the Association of Serb Majority Municipalities, due to the stalling of the dialogue with Serbia and the intense political cycle.

The greatest progress in 2017 regarding the judiciary was the launching of the Specialist Chambers in The Hague under the legal umbrella of Kosovar legislation, despite intense opposition from different actors across the political spectrum and within the new government. However, at the end of the year, the court, whose purpose is to investigate and prosecute potential war crimes committed between 1999 and as late as 2011, came under attack by a number of members of the parliament with the support of the president and the government, raising doubts about Kosovo's commitment to justice and the rule of law.

Similarly, the fight against corruption stalled after the authorities showed an absolute lack of commitment to tackle high profile officials, preferring instead to focus on petty corruption and thus avoiding complicated processes and fighting against political connections.

### **Score changes:**

- **Electoral Process rating improved from 4.75 to 4.50** due to the improved performance of the Central Election Commission in managing two electoral campaigns without major incidents and effectively providing adequate remedies.

**As a result, Kosovo's Democracy Score improved from 4.96 to 4.93.**

### **Outlook for 2018:**

The new Kosovar government will continue to struggle to implement its program. Internal contradictions, a weak coalition that is dependent on minority parties, and a unilateral approach will mark the following year, as the government will continue to sideline the Assembly to avoid due parliamentary control. The European Union (EU) will continue to request the fulfillment of several obligations inherited from the previous government, such as the ratification of the demarcation agreement with Montenegro, the establishment of the Association of Serb Municipalities, and the accomplishment of the final criteria for visa liberalization. This forceful approach might compensate for the weakness of the government, but its internal contradictions will continue to undermine its activities. At the same time, the opposition, especially Vetëvendosje, will struggle to overcome its own divisions, thus further deepening the governance crisis.

Integrating the Serb majority areas in the country's north will slowly progress during 2018, depending on the pace of the dialogue with Serbia. The judicial system will continue to replace the former parallel structures, albeit subject to high political interference, while municipalities and the decentralized administration will remain weak in the short term.

A lack of political will and the high politicization of state structures will continue to hamper the fight against corruption. The enhanced capacities of public authorities resulting from the latest reforms will collide with a lack of interest in pursuing high profile cases and addressing certain critical deficiencies, such as political party financing. In particular, political opposition to the Specialist Chambers will continue in 2018 despite diplomatic criticism.

# MAIN REPORT

## National Democratic Governance

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.25	5.50	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50

- Tensions between political parties continued in 2017, both within the government and the opposition. During the first half of the year, the government remained fragile, unpopular, and unable to act on key issues that were still pending from 2016, such as the demarcation of the border with Montenegro, the stalling of discussions with Serbia, or the ratification of the Instrument for Pre-Accession Assistance (IPA) Agreement with the European Union (EU).<sup>1</sup> This weakness, along with a constant decrease in approval ratings, led to the government’s collapse and snap parliamentary elections, which shook up the political landscape in June.
- On May 6, more than 40 MPs, some belonging to the ruling coalition, filed a motion of no confidence against the then-prime minister, Isa Mustafa, who was accused of failing to fulfill electoral promises and souring the public’s trust in the government as a result of the demarcation issue.<sup>2</sup> The vote was held on May 10, and passed with 78 lawmakers in the 120 seat Assembly—including those of the Democratic Party of Kosovo (PDK), the main partner of Mustafa’s Democratic League (LDK)—voting against the embattled prime minister.<sup>3</sup>
- The President of Kosovo, Hashim Thaçi, decided to hold elections at the earliest possible date, and thus called for them to take place on June 11.<sup>4</sup> According to the European Union Electoral Observation Mission (EUEOM), the campaign took place in a relatively calm atmosphere, only marred by some incidents of intimidation in Serb-majority areas and pressures from Belgrade to vote for Srpska Lista.<sup>5</sup>
- The new Assembly began its mandate with a deadlock, with three major parliamentary groups incapable of agreeing on a candidate for the positions of speaker and prime minister. As a result, the country’s leading institutions were paralyzed for three months, with critics of the president accusing him of acting in favor of his former party, PDK, instead of facilitating the country’s governance.<sup>6</sup> In early September, a series of realignments took place, with Behgjet Pacolli’s New Kosovo Alliance (AKR) and Srpska Lista joining the PDK-led coalition. The realignments allowed the reelection, with a narrow majority, of Kadri Veseli as speaker with the votes of 62 out of 120 MPs and the election of Ramush Haradinaj as Prime Minister, with the support of 61.<sup>7</sup> AKR’s decision debilitated LDK, whose group shrunk to 27 MPs. Similarly, AAK and NISMA decided to split from PDK for parliamentary purposes, leaving the latter with 24 MPs, now the third largest parliamentary group. As a result, Vetëvendosje, a left-wing, nationalistic, pan-Albanian movement that had run on its own at the elections, became the largest parliamentary group in the Assembly, with 32 MPs, and the main opposition party to the new government.<sup>9</sup> Vetëvendosje originated in 2005 as a protest movement critical of the existing ruling elites, and has advocated good governance, the establishment of a working welfare state, and genuine action against corruption and state capture by external actors. Vetëvendosje further supports reducing the role of the international community in internal politics, which it perceives as excessive. Its rise has marked an important shift in Kosovar politics, traditionally dominated by LDK and PDK—precisely the elites Vetëvendosje originated to challenge, and whose maneuvering space is shrinking as political competition rises.
- The transformation of Vetëvendosje into a genuine government alternative as the party secured a significant victory in the local elections to add to its success in June, continued to shake Kosovar politics in 2017 (see Electoral Process). Together with the continuous drop of PDK in both popularity and votes, political discussion moved towards a more traditional left-right divide, in which Vetëvendosje continued to consolidate as the main left-wing power alternative. However, its past of organizing

protests was used against the party; in November, the Basic Court of Pristina sentenced four activists to prison on charges of terrorism, for terms varying from two to eight years, regarding a grenade attack on the Assembly building in 2016.<sup>10</sup> Vetëvendosje portrayed the sentence as politically motivated, arguing that the police investigation on the attack failed to link the hit and run attack with the activists in question, and citing a parallel investigation undertaken by the FBI.<sup>11</sup> Both the party and the media have cast doubt about the fairness of the entire process.<sup>12</sup> On November 24, Vetëvendosje leader and candidate to the premiership Albin Kurti and three other MPs were also detained in relation to the use of tear gas in the parliamentary chamber in 2014. The fact that both episodes took place around the municipal elections sparked criticism regarding the neutrality of the state.<sup>13</sup> Vetëvendosje went as far as to announce criminal actions against the judge presiding over the matter.<sup>14</sup> Meanwhile, Kurti's detention provoked an internal crisis within Vetëvendosje. Accusations within the party's leadership left the organization in disarray and incapable of effectively exercising any opposition function during the entire month of December, when a reorganization and consolidation of party structures commenced.<sup>15</sup>

- Tensions remained high, especially in Serb areas, where the dominance of the Belgrade-backed Srpska Lista met resistance from local politicians. The most notable episode involved the leader of the Kosovo Serb Party (PKS), Aleksandar Jablanovic, who was involved in a number of clashes with Srpska Lista activists, among mutual accusations of violence and hate speech.<sup>16</sup> A number of attacks took place within the Albanian political community, where the ongoing political realignment increased the competition between old and new parties; old parties additionally competed over a shrinking space as traditional strongholds became contested. In March, former politician and lawyer Azem Vllasi was shot and injured in Pristina. A man was swiftly arrested; he confessed to the crime, justifying his actions on Vllasi's political past.<sup>17</sup> In October, Sadri Ramabaja, an outgoing Pristina Municipal Assembly member belonging to Vetëvendosje, was arrested while trying to cross into Albania and put in pretrial detention pending an investigation for planning a number of terrorist acts, including the attack on Vllasi.<sup>18</sup> A few days after the attempted assassination of Vllasi, the mayor of Vushtrri/Vucitrn, Bajram Mulaku (PDK), was threatened with a gun in his own office. In this case, the security detail managed to prevent the would-be attacker from causing physical harm.<sup>19</sup> That was not the case in May, when Arbana Xharra, a former investigative journalist, was attacked less than a week after joining PDK.<sup>20</sup> Police were still investigating the case by year's end. Similarly, the wife of Blerand Stavilevci, at that time Minister of Economic Development (PDK), was attacked in August and required hospitalization. PDK blamed Vetëvendosje, even though a connection was never established, and urged the police to expedite the investigation.<sup>21</sup>
- The paralysis of institutions prevented the continued implementation of previous commitments. In addition to the border demarcation agreement with Montenegro, dialogue with Serbia remained suspended for most of the year and relations with Belgrade soured substantially in 2017. In January, the grand reopening of the Belgrade–Mitrovica railway was marred by the stopping of the inaugural train from entering Kosovo by police because it boasted the sentence “Kosovo is Serbia” painted in more than 20 languages, which prompted bellicose rhetoric on both sides.<sup>22</sup> Relations further deteriorated in February when Ramush Haradinaj was detained in France for war crimes following an Interpol warrant issued by Serbia. The case led to the adoption of a resolution with overwhelming majority in Kosovo's Assembly, suspending any dialogue on the normalization of relations between the two countries.<sup>23</sup> The subsequent premiership of Haradinaj did not ease the situation, despite statements on both sides in favor of relaunching dialogue and small steps taken at the presidential level.<sup>24</sup>
- In general, interethnic relations remained strained in 2017, even though the level of tension was quite low. The existing legal framework, stemming from the constitution, foresees specific measures to ensure the political representation of the so-called communities and their participation in all levels of the government through the existence of quotas mirroring the ethnic composition of the relevant administrative jurisdiction. At the local level, the establishment of a position of a vice-president of the Municipal Assembly for Communities is foreseen, with the power to stop and review any municipal

action. At the central level, 20 seats (one sixth of the Assembly), as well as a minimum of ministerial positions, are reserved for parties that represent the communities. Ten of those are assigned to Serbs, while the rest are distributed among Turk, Bosniak, Roma, Ashkali, and Egyptian parties according to their votes. Due to parliamentary arithmetic, the government often is required to reach out to these parties, with three of them being currently among the ruling factions.

- The Haradinaj government, backed by a slim majority composed of seven political parties that form a loose coalition, has struggled to enforce its own program. Haradinaj has therefore opted to avoid the Assembly when possible, and to minimize its role where not. In practice, this has had two different effects. On the one hand, his government has focused on introducing legislative initiatives regarding only technical questions in which a broad consensus could be reached, mostly stemming from international obligations assumed by the previous governments or related to legal harmonization with the *acquis communautaire*.<sup>25</sup> Thus, the new Assembly managed to ratify the IPA 2016 Financing Agreement with the EU in October, unfreezing a direct contribution of some €71 million (\$88 million) to the budget that had remained unexecuted during the previous term.<sup>26</sup> However, when Haradinaj tried to reintroduce the question of demarcation with Montenegro, the contradictions of the ruling coalition became visible as some of its constituent parties opposed the initiative.<sup>27</sup>
- On the other hand, the government has been keen on taking unilateral decisions for which it lacked competence. Under the guise of curtailing corruption in public bodies, the entire board of the Kosovo Accreditation Agency, the institution responsible for supervising the higher education system, approving study curricula and granting licenses to private institutions, was dismissed at the request of the prime minister on September 23. Their members have been accused in the past of being unsuitable to hold such positions under relevant laws. A week later, 10 additional directors and members of the boards of several agencies and public enterprises whose nomination had been put in doubt by the Anticorruption Agency joined them.<sup>28</sup> The movement was considered arbitrary, intruding on the competences of the Assembly, and constituting an attempt to control independent agencies masked as an anticorruption effort.<sup>29</sup> In December, the government replaced the dismissed board members with a number of appointments made without consulting the Assembly, and without allowing it to make the final decision as required by law.<sup>30</sup> Similarly, in October the government decided to waive the debts of water bottling corporations, which amounted to €51 million (\$63.2 million) in unpaid taxes and fees, again in direct contradiction to the applicable legislation on the matter.<sup>31</sup> Other decisions, such as doubling the prime minister’s salary using reserve funds despite a different figure being approved in the budget, or the high number of deputy ministers—approaching 70 deputies—without a clear role have also caused outrage.<sup>32 33</sup>

## Electoral Process

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
4.50	4.25	4.50	5.00	5.00	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.50

- Kosovo’s electoral process continued a trend of positive development in 2017, as the country held both snap parliamentary elections in June and municipal elections in October, testing its capacity towards implementing the existing legal framework. As per an agreement between Kosovo and the European Union (EU), the latter was invited to monitor both electoral processes through an Electoral Observation Mission (EUEOM).<sup>34</sup> Overall, the June elections were deemed fair and genuinely competitive, but also showed a number of shortcomings that need correction. The Central Elections Commission (CEC) took due note of these issues in an attempt to improve its processes for the October municipal elections. Those elections were considered as competitive and well-administered in most of the country.
- Lacking clear political will to reform the system, electoral legislation in Kosovo remained the same as in the last general elections held in 2014, despite extensive pressure for reform coming from the EU

and international organizations. Even though an enhanced implementation process resulted in a solid track record of fair elections in recent years, the legal framework still displayed some major deficiencies, including excessively complex processes to request to vote from abroad and unreasonably short timeframes, especially for snap elections.<sup>35</sup> These deficiencies caused problems in June due to the precipitateness with which the CEC had to organize the elections. The main point of concern remained the formulation of voter lists, which were considered inaccurate and often included high numbers of deceased persons, creating the opportunity for electoral fraud. The root of the problem stemmed from the Civil Registry and the deficient registration of the deceased, which is only recorded at the request of the family. The Civil Registration Agency has taken some steps to solve the problem, with limited success thus far.<sup>36</sup> The CEC, for its part, considered that the dimension of the problem has been exaggerated and any differences between the official census and the voter lists could be attributed to the diaspora—Kosovar citizens residing abroad that are not counted in the census but feature on the voter list.<sup>37</sup>

- Following the motion of no confidence against Prime Minister Isa Mustafa's government in May, President Thaçi called for elections to be held on June 11, thus leaving less than one month to organize the ballots. According to the legal framework, snap elections must be held within 30 to 45 days from the dissolution of the Assembly, and the president opted for the minimum threshold. This precipitateness created a number of difficulties along the entire process, due to shortened deadlines. In particular, the CEC was unable to process the vast number of vote-from-abroad requests, as conflicting timeframes in the law allowed unreasonably short deadlines. This phenomenon affected both Serbs currently residing in Serbia and Albanians elsewhere. In total, less than 15,000 people managed to register, from a diaspora population calculated to be around 800,000.<sup>38 39</sup> Similarly, certification processes for the lists competing for seats reserved to minorities were problematic, as a number of non-Albanian parties attempted to present ethnic Albanians in their lists, which the CEC and the courts prevented.<sup>40</sup> The constitution of Polling Station Committees (PSC) was also challenging, as these are supposed to be formed by representatives of the existing parties in the municipality. However, since many of these decided to run in preelection coalitions, the CEC was forced to improvise an ad hoc solution to ensure the due political representativeness of the PSC, within its legal powers. In the north, properly balancing competing Serb parties became even more difficult due to the lower degree of institutionalization in the region.<sup>41</sup>
- In response to a 2014 Constitutional Court ruling regarding the priority for government formation, most political parties decided to run for election in coalitions formed at the last minute. Thus, PDK aligned itself with the Alliance for the Future of Kosovo (AAK), the Initiative for Kosovo (NISMA), and other smaller parties, while LDK opted to form a coalition with AKR and the recently established Alternativa. Vetëvendosje was the sole major Albanian party that decided to run on its own. On the Serb side, three alternatives appeared to the Belgrade-backed Srpska Lista: the PKS, the Independent Liberal Party (SLS), and the Progressive Democratic Party (PDS).
- Overall, most candidates refrained from hostile language and hate speech, which led to an improved environment. The voting day took place without major incidents, except for a scandal that developed when it was discovered that some members of PDK and other parties of its coalition were posing as civil society observers.<sup>42</sup>
- The vote counting was handled by in the Count and Results Centre (CRC) in Pristina. While some of its methods were unnecessarily time consuming and more opaque than desirable, it allowed for a more transparent and open scrutiny than in previous elections. Thus, the CEC did not announce the final results until June 29. A number of complaints were filed to the Election Complaints and Appeals Panel (ECAP), and some made their way to the Supreme Court in the form of appeals against ECAP decisions. According to the EUEOM, the remedy structures worked as intended, and the final results were certified on July 8.<sup>43</sup>
- With a turnout of 41.30 percent, 747,228 Kosovars took part in the elections, with approximately 30,000 voting outside their usual polling station, whether abroad or displaced within Kosovo.<sup>44</sup> In absolute

terms, the June 11 election represented a higher turnout than in previous elections, including in Serb-majority areas. The results left a hanging Assembly, with three political forces closely matched. The coalition led by PDK, AAK, and NISMA obtained a slim majority, with 39 seats and 33.74 percent of the ballots. Vetëvendosje came second, with 32 seats and 27.49 percent of votes, while the LDK-led coalition gained 29 seats and 25.53 percent. As for the quotas reserved for minorities, Srpska Lista secured 9 of the 10 Serb seats (6.12 percent), while the last seat was taken by SLS with 0.49 percent. Both the Turkish Democratic Party of Kosovo (1.08 percent) and the Vakaf Coalition (Bosniak, 0.89 percent) secured 2 seats, while the New Democratic Party, the Democratic Ashkali Party of Kosovo, the Egyptian Liberal Party, the United Goran Party, the Ashkali Party for Integration and the United Roma Party of Kosovo obtained 1 seat each.<sup>45</sup>

- Local elections were held on October 22 and included the selection of new Municipal Assemblies, which are charged with regulatory work, and a two-round vote for the office of mayor, who fulfills executive functions. In 19 municipalities, including both Pristina and Prizren, the largest cities of Kosovo, a second round of mayoral voting was required, as no candidate reached the 50 percent threshold for a candidate to achieve an absolute majority. For these elections, the CEC implemented the lessons learned from the shortcomings identified in June, and increased training to PSC staff in voting and counting procedures, as well as its outreach efforts to inform voters about their rights and obligations.
- These elections were in general fair and democratic, and their management was considered good by the EUEOM.<sup>46</sup> For the first time, the CEC requested the criminal records of candidates, as required by law. Yet, following a mistaken understanding of relevant legal clauses, it disqualified everyone with a record instead of those ineligible to public office by a judge, which eventually resulted in the Supreme Court overturning the measure.<sup>47</sup> Complaints mechanisms were also reinforced and ECAP was able to deal with a high number of referrals within the very tight legal deadlines, ordering a number of recounts for both mayoral and municipal assembly elections. Its work, along with that of the CRC, was highly esteemed by the EUEOM as a remedy for the existing legal shortcomings.<sup>48</sup>
- However, this enhanced implementation strategy cannot solve all these shortcomings by itself. The Mission also expressed concern about the situation in Serb-majority areas, where Srpska Lista activists were accused of exerting pressure on alternative candidates, and parties were prevented the same degree of competitiveness than in the rest of the country. In Klokot, the opposition candidate unexpectedly decided to join Srpska Lista shortly before election day, while in Parteš, the first round had to be repeated due to substantiated allegations of vote buying by that same party.<sup>49</sup>

## Civil Society

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
4.00	3.75	3.75	3.75	4.00	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75

- The civil society situation in Kosovo slightly improved in 2017 as the civic sector continued evolving during the year. The government showed a higher disposition to engage with civil society and involve it in political processes. The regulation on minimum standards for civil society consultation, approved in 2016, has been implemented in a proper manner, and an environment of communication akin to that existing at the Assembly is starting to develop. Civil society organizations have been increasingly active this year in a number of fields, including European integration, public administration reform, and the functional review of the rule of law sector, launched in November 2016.<sup>50</sup>
- In February, the government launched Konsultimet, an online consultation platform supported by the EU and in cooperation with CiviKos and the Kosovar Civil Society Foundation (KCSF).<sup>51</sup> The new platform was intended to publish all relevant documents for efficient policymaking from the very first draft, thus allowing registered organizations to comment on proposals at a very early stage. This would

result in more timely civil society involvement in the decision-making loop and provide policymakers with external input in the formulation of proposals from an early juncture. In its first six months, Konsultimet centralized 123 public consultations, albeit in an uneven manner. The Ministries of Infrastructure, Environment, and Internal Affairs were very active while equally relevant ministries such as Justice, Foreign Affairs or Agriculture failed to make use of the new tool.<sup>52</sup>

- As in previous years, the question of funding sources and the structure of many organizations remained unsolved, and in many aspects, still presented the core threat to the sustainability and independence of the sector. Most civil society organizations are still dependent on international donors, whose disposition to invest resources in Kosovo continued to erode this year. While substantial foreign assistance, mainly coming from the EU is still in place, most other major donors disengaged from Kosovo.<sup>53</sup> To help stabilize the situation, in June the government passed a regulation on public funding for NGOs, setting criteria, principles, standards, and procedures for public transfers to the private sector.<sup>54</sup> This regulation sought to fill an important legislative gap, since public funds for these organizations were hitherto assigned without any clear criteria or procedure. Although the regulation still contains several gaps and loopholes, it marked a substantial improvement, even more so considering the private sector’s limited willingness to engage in sponsoring activities other than sport or cultural events.<sup>55</sup>
- In general, the civil society remained very active during the year, continuing its paradigm shift from nation-building to broader governance issues, ranging from agriculture to security or economic development.<sup>56</sup> Especially during the political impasse of May–September, caused by the formation of a new government, a number of organizations took the lead on organizing public discussions regarding the political situation and priorities for the new government, in close collaboration with the media. However, as a consequence of the Action Plan for the European Reform Agenda (ERA) negotiated with the European Union and approved in November 2016, the role of civil society in agenda setting has been substantially reduced, as governmental priorities have already been agreed upon.<sup>57</sup>
- The risk of radicalization continued to loom above Kosovo, whose traditionally tolerant Islam has been put under pressure by some radical imams engaged in recruiting young people for the Islamic State. A report from United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) concluded that religious radicalization is persistent due to a lack of trust in key institutions and sociological factors stemming from isolation and poor economic performance.<sup>58</sup> However, through the year, Kosovo continued to actively fight radicalization. In April, a man was arrested for inciting violent extremism through social media, and subsequently sentenced to a 10-month prison term in June. The Court of Appeals raised the sentence to 18 months after considering that the Basic Court of Peja failed to properly apply the relevant legislation.<sup>59</sup>
- On October 10, the first organized and publicly announced Gay Pride Parade in Kosovo’s history was held in Pristina. Several hundred people marched through the city center with strong support from international diplomats and representatives, although local authorities provided a more lukewarm reception.<sup>60</sup> Despite strong opposition from certain hardline imams and the political parties close to them, the event took place without any major incident. Two cases of attacks and harassment that occurred after the march ended sparked a police investigation.<sup>61</sup>

## Independent Media

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.50	5.50	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.25	5.00	5.00

- The already comprehensive legal framework for the protection of media freedom in Kosovo remained unaltered in 2017. The constitution and relevant developing legal documents ensure some of the highest standards of protection in the region, regarding both freedom and pluralism. However, the

implementation of these laws continued to be problematic, with unduly long judicial processes and a high-pressure environment for journalists.<sup>62</sup>

- The media landscape is oversaturated, with 5 daily newspapers, 20 TV stations (excluding the public corporation), and 82 radio stations. With the exception of the public broadcasters, 5 television channels broadcast in Serbian and 1 in Turkish, while there are 23 Serbian radio stations, a further 9 in other minority languages, and 2 “multiethnic” stations.<sup>63</sup> In addition, a blooming digital sector adds to an already extensive market, with an unknown number of digital outlets.
- In general, Kosovo’s media sector can be considered well established and flourishing with a pluralistic landscape. However, doubts exist regarding the professionalism and actual independence of online media, which have increasingly become the main source of information for Kosovars and often fail to follow adequate verification processes before publishing. The lack of proper fact-checking remained a concern for most professional journalists working in traditional media outlets in 2017, given the immediacy of those online sources. Nevertheless, a number of online outlets recently started to apply for membership of the Press Council of Kosovo—a welcome move, as members of the Press Council of Kosovo are all subject to the same standards and codes of conduct.<sup>64</sup> Overall, the trends initiated in previous years have continued during 2017, with increasing investigative skills present. The process continued to be spearheaded by *Insajderi* and *Kallxo.com*.
- The ongoing attempts to reform the public broadcaster, Radio Television of Kosovo (RTK), continued to stall during 2017 due to difficulties in forging an agreement on a financing model that does not result in the broadcaster being funded predominantly from the state budget, despite such a financing model contradicting the applicable legal framework. RTK received the bulk of its funding from the state in 2017, which according to the law in force is an overdue transitional situation. The EU strongly criticized the latest proposals for failing to introduce more than just minor changes to the status quo, leaving RTK highly vulnerable to political influence from governmental institutions.<sup>65</sup>
- The number of attacks on journalists swelled compared to a relatively calm 2016, while, as in the case of Arbana Xharra, police investigations into acts of violence or intimidation against journalists stalled. In July, a reporter team from the daily newspaper *Koha Ditore* were forced to flee the scene of an eviction in Dardania after some of the expelled occupiers attempted to assault them.<sup>66</sup> In August, the director of the outlet *Insajderi*, Parim Olluri, received minor injuries after being attacked in Pristina, while another journalist Vehbi Kajtazi, editor in chief of *Insajderi*, suffered minor injuries in an attack in October.<sup>67 68</sup> In Kajtazi’s case, the public nature of the attack allowed police to swiftly identify and detain the attacker.<sup>69</sup> He confessed being involved in a fight with Kajtazi, but denied knowing who the journalist was or his previous work, while Kajtazi considered the attack was politically motivated.<sup>70</sup> Coincidentally, the same day that Kajtazi was attacked, the Academy of Justice organized training for prosecutors and judges on handling violence against journalists.<sup>71</sup> In November, *Kallxo* reporter Taulant Osmani was threatened during protests against the relocation of a WWII monument in Gjilan. Despite the authorities showing more commitment to protect journalists from violence, these episodes remained too common in 2017.<sup>72</sup> The Association of Journalists of Kosovo (AGK) strongly reacted in December after public officials, whom journalists reported had been involved in illegal activities, intimidated the family of Saranda Ramaj. The AGK requested that the police and prosecution expedite the investigation and prosecution of the officials involved in the matter.<sup>73</sup>

## Local Democratic Governance

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.25	5	5	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.5	4.5	4.5

- Only minor developments took place in 2017 compared with the year before. Kosovo’s constitution established a decentralized territorial organization in which public powers and decision-making

processes are handled at the closest possible level to its citizens. Thus, municipalities are established as effective units of self-government over which central institutions cannot exert any power, with the exception of the courts. However, financing remained an issue during the year, with most funding for the operation of the municipalities coming from the central government in the form of grants. During the previous fiscal year, municipalities’ own resources amounted to less than 20 percent of their budget, covering just €80 million (\$99 million) from a total budget of €421 million (\$522 million).<sup>74</sup>

- The implementation of the Brussels Agreements—which would help resolve the situation in the country’s north—remained problematic during most of the year due to the government’s suspension of dialogue with Serbia (see National Democratic Governance). Discussions for the establishment of the so-called Association of Serb Municipalities, foreseen in the Brussels Agreements, have stalled. In a report sent by the Ministry for Dialogue to the EU in July 2017, Kosovo accused Serbia of forcing this delay during the first half of the year, until the announcement of snap elections effectively put the question on hold until after the political deadlock was solved. In the same report, it accused Serbia of still financing parallel structures in the territories of the four northern municipalities against its previous commitments, as the Brussels dialogue proscribed that these municipalities would be gradually integrated within the Kosovar framework after the municipal elections held in October.<sup>75</sup>
- In early October, the new government approved a first draft of the Law on Pristina and sent it to the Assembly for debate. The new law was strongly supported by the current mayor of Pristina, Shpend Ahmeti (Vetëvendosje), as it will grant special status to the capital city, which will no longer be subject to the Law on Self-Government. The Law on Pristina foresees an increased share of excise taxes and an empowered municipal administration. Under the draft before parliament in 2017, Pristina municipality will be entitled to establish public enterprises without government approval, receive extra competences in healthcare delivery to enhance access to specialized treatment by creating municipal clinics, and increase its influence over the Kosovo Police, since a new Directorate for Municipal Police will be established to specifically deal with the capital’s requirements. In the past, differences between the government and Vetëvendosje had prevented any substantive developments in the status of Pristina. This breakthrough was possible due to the new government’s focus on filing as many draft laws as possible. The law was much anticipated by the capital’s government, as it will allow for the municipality to assume an increased role in policy design and implementation.<sup>76</sup>
- Local elections held in October resulted in a substantial victory for opposition parties and put an end to the era of safe seats, as a number of incumbent candidates lost. The result of the elections marked a continuation of the trends set in the June snap parliamentary elections, with traditional parties seeing their access to institutions limited by new political groups and movements. Vetëvendosje managed to retain Pristina after a close battle with LDK in the run-off and gained two more municipalities, Prizren and Kamenica, which not only increased its access to public funds, but also placed more responsibilities on the party and provided the opportunity for Vetëvendosje to continue preparing its mid-level cadres to hold executive functions. LDK, for its part, was the most successful party, winning 8 municipalities from the country’s 38, closely followed by Prime Minister Ramush Haradinaj’s AAK, with 7. In both cases, the total number of voters for these parties decreased from previous elections, yet the results served to somewhat stabilize LDK after the pounding it received in June, while Haradinaj’s party prolonged its enjoyment of the success it achieved during the June general elections. The biggest disappointment was for PDK, whose number of municipalities halved to 5, losing even some of its traditional strongholds, thus further eroding the access of the once hegemonic party to power and public funding. On the Serb side, Srpska Lista again won in all 10 municipalities where this group is a majority, guaranteeing its hegemony in Serb populated areas for the foreseeable future.<sup>77</sup>

## Judicial Framework and Independence

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
<u>5.75</u>	<u>5.75</u>	<u>5.75</u>	<u>5.50</u>	<u>5.50</u>	5.50	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.50

- Progress towards ensuring proper judicial independence, as established by the constitution, continued in 2017, with further efforts taking place to effectively implement reforms initiated in 2016. To that end, the Kosovo Judicial Council (KJC), with critical assistance of USAID, had to resist strong pressure from other institutions.<sup>78</sup> The KJC then moved to increase the resources and staff available to the judiciary, although concerns about funding availability persisted throughout the year.<sup>79</sup> Until 2016, the control exerted by the Ministry of Finance had prevented a number of investments in the judiciary, a situation that changed with the constitutional developments of that year.<sup>80</sup> As a result, and after a complex selection process, 53 new judges were appointed on July 31.<sup>81</sup> The appointment became controversial after the KJC unexpectedly lowered the requirements mid-process for new judges and later reversed the change, affecting 75 candidates that had first passed the qualifying tests.<sup>82</sup>
- Furthermore, in April the Assembly successfully passed an amendment on the Law on the Execution of Criminal Sanctions. The new legislation closed a number of loopholes in the old law and provided the judiciary with enhanced tools to avoid the nonexecution of sentences, which had remained a problem for a long time. Thus, international authorities hailed the adoption of the amendments as a positive step.<sup>83</sup>
- Despite these developments, the backlog of cases, especially at the level of Basic Courts, presented an ongoing problem for the functioning of Kosovo's judicial system. In the first half of 2017, the Basic Courts reduced its existing backlog by almost 10 percent by processing 40,000 more cases than they received.<sup>84</sup> However, a sizeable portion of this effort is simply due to prescription, while more than 359,000 cases remained pending at year's end.
- In August, President Thaçi of Kosovo and President Aleksandar Vučić of Serbia agreed to relaunch the integration of Serb judicial structures within the Kosovar justice system.<sup>85</sup> Some progress took place in September with the selection of a number of Serb judges and the implementation of previous plans to adapt a number of buildings and premises that had been earmarked for this process.<sup>86</sup> A first attempt to formally appoint these Serb judges failed on October 17, when those judges and prosecutors did not attend the mandated oath taking ceremony.<sup>87</sup> The event finally took place on October 24, after which the judicial system started to officially function in the north of Kosovo for the first time.<sup>88</sup>
- In 2017 the Functional Review of the Justice System commenced with a comprehensive examination of relevant laws. The Criminal Code and Criminal Procedure Code are being reviewed, while consultation for a new Law on Disciplinary Procedures started in September. These changes are expected to improve the efficiency of courts and anticorruption agencies, as new dispositions for the automatic removal of convicted officials are to be introduced with the new Law.<sup>89</sup>
- In The Hague, the Kosovo Specialist Chambers—a relocated judicial institution—was finally established to deal with politically sensitive war crimes committed during Kosovo's war of independence. Establishing these chambers required a difficult constitutional amendment and was highly contested as they were created in response to a 2011 Council of Europe report suggesting that serious war crimes and crimes against humanity had been committed after 1999. Consequently, many, including President Thaçi, perceived the institution as partial and unbalanced.<sup>90</sup> In late June, the Constitutional Court deemed a reviewed version of the Chambers' Rules of Procedure and Evidence as compliant with the constitutional framework, after a previous one was overruled.<sup>91</sup> Subsequently, the rules entered into force on July 5, after which the Specialist Chambers became fully operational.<sup>92</sup> The increasing threat of indictments from this court provoked a certain degree of anxiety within certain governmental circles. At the beginning of December, the government surprisingly offered to provide judicial protection to, and cover the legal fees of, any citizen involved in a process in the Chambers.<sup>93</sup> In a further escalation of internal dissatisfaction with the Chambers, on December 22 a group of MPs brought a motion to abrogate the Law on the Specialist Chambers, thus preventing legal procedures to commence, a move that attracted President Thaçi's support.<sup>94</sup>
- In November, an NGO claimed that the state prosecutor, Aleksander Lumezi had forged his qualifications, as he had failed to pass the bar—a requirement for legal practice.<sup>95</sup> The prosecution itself seized all relevant documents and kept the file closed, even after ending the investigation.<sup>96</sup> Lumezi

had previously been in the spotlight, having been implicated in some of the so-called Pronto case recordings, linking the embattled prosecutor to PDK (see Corruption).<sup>97</sup>

- In April, a scandal emerged after a court in Prizren sentenced Nebih Berisha to 12 years imprisonment for the murder of his wife, Zejnepe Berisha, in 2015. He had stabbed her 20 times in the presence of their daughter, yet the sentence handed down was the statutory minimum under the Criminal Code, appreciating the concurrence of various mitigating factors. The victim’s family considered the decision unfair and biased, and the Kosovo Women Network cautioned against a systematic softer approach towards crimes against women as opposed to other crimes.<sup>98</sup>
- Public trust in the prison system deteriorated in 2017 as the result of a number of events. In April, Naser Makolli died at the Lipljan Family Medicine Centre, where he had been transferred for treatment. Makolli was a key witness on the death of Astrit Dehari, whose death, initially tagged as suicide, prompted significant criticism from the opposition and the press.<sup>99</sup> As a result of the investigation, the Ministry of Justice suspended the acting head of the Prizren penitentiary center as well as two other supervisors and one officer.<sup>100</sup> On August 16, Sokol Zogaj, the Director of the Correctional Service, was attacked in Pristina. Zogaj was assaulted by unknown persons and required hospitalization. In December a Kosovar citizen was detained in Germany in relation with the attack at the request of the Kosovar authorities.<sup>101</sup>

## Corruption

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
5.75	5.75	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75

- In 2017, the State Prosecution proved incapable of, or unwilling to, tackle high profile corruption, reversing the positive developments of previous years. Corruption has been an endemic problem for Kosovo since even before the country declared its independence and remains a key requirement for closer relations with the EU, and specially to obtain a visa free regime.<sup>102</sup> Consequently, the country already put in force strong laws against corruption, but implementation remained problematic. The population perceived the country as corrupt and considered advancements to tackle corruption as insufficient. Little change took place in 2017 from the succession of scandals that marred previous years, demonstrating the inefficiencies and shortcomings of the system.
- In December 2016, the EU pressured Kosovar institutions to step up their efforts in the fight against corruption, pointing specifically towards the lack of transparency and accountability of political parties, an issue civil society groups frequently denounced.<sup>103</sup> As a result of this pressure, the Committee on Public Financial Oversight of the Assembly addressed the institution’s president to expedite external audits on parties’ budgets in January 2017.<sup>104</sup> No proper audit had taken place since 2013, when the control over such question was transferred from the CEC to the Assembly, due to the Assembly’s failure to appoint an external auditor to fulfill the function.<sup>105</sup> As the issue led to media exposure, a number of parties decided to publish their budgets in a show of transparency, including Vetëvendosje and LDK; however, most others have failed to do so. In June, the Assembly finally selected a company to execute the auditing.<sup>106</sup> By the end of December, the process had been completed and the Assembly had received the audit and compiled a report for the CEC, although the CEC had not published the report by year’s end due to “technical reasons.”<sup>107</sup> Furthermore, in consultation with civil society, the Office of the Prime Minister launch an initiative in October to reform political party financing.<sup>108</sup>
- Following of the slew of scandals that emerged in 2016, the authorities took little action to tackle corruption. The Pronto case, which resulted from the publication of tapped conversations held by the then PDK parliamentary head Adem Gravobci and showed a systemic abuse of power and informal control over state structures, had few repercussions and did not lead to prosecution, despite the uproar it produced in 2016.<sup>109</sup> Some persons named in the leaked recordings have remained in their positions

within the KPC, the Court of Appeals, and other institutions. Furthermore, others implicated in the scandal, who had not previously held a position, were later nominated for public office.<sup>110</sup>

- In late May, a local NGO revealed that Emin Beqiri, the head of the Directorate for Economic Crimes of the Kosovo Police, had been involved in providing information to, and steering his unit's work away, from some realtors in exchange of bribes, for which he was forced to move to a less sensitive position until the completion of the investigation.<sup>111</sup> In January, Ukë Rugova, the son of the President Ibrahim Rugova, along with other 19 others, was acquitted in a case that centered on the illegal sale of Italian Schengen visas between 2012 and 2014. According to the EULEX judge on the panel, the acquittal was due to the prosecution's failure to specify the illegal actions undertaken by the defendants.<sup>112</sup> Prosecutors appealed, and the Court of Appeals ordered a retrial.<sup>113</sup> The debacle wasted a large amount of court resources and time. EULEX requested that a different bench preside over the retrial; earlier in the year, EULEX had also requested that the panel adjudicating on the Medicus case be composed of an international majority, as it deemed the case too complex for local authorities.<sup>114</sup>
- Apart from major cases, petty corruption remained widespread in 2017, despite the authorities showing a higher disposition to tackle criminals lacking political connections. Investigations and judicial proceedings in such cases continued apace, in contrast to more complex cases. For example, in July the Basic Court in Pristina convicted 12 teaching assistants at the University of Pristina for belonging to a network that sold exams and higher grades.<sup>115</sup> A report published in December further cast doubt over common practices within the University of Pristina and its commitment in tackling petty corruption, as it showed that 72 percent of the entire university faculty did not meet the minimum legal criteria to hold their position.<sup>116</sup> Other examples of successful anticorruption efforts developed during the year in different ambits, such as the conviction of members of a smuggling gang that smuggled tobacco and medicines into Kosovo in October.<sup>117</sup> Similarly, in December the public prosecution launched an investigation into racketeering connected to payments of electric bills in the north of the country.<sup>118</sup>

AUTHOR: Group for Legal and Political Studies

Group for Legal and Political Studies is an independent, non-partisan, and non-profit public policy organization based in Pristina, whose mission is to conduct credible policy research in the fields of politics, law, and economics, and to push forward policy solutions that address the failures and/or tackle the problems in these policy fields. Francisco José García Martínez is the main author of this report, and Njomza Mjeku and Bardha Maxhuni provided technical assistance.

---

<sup>1</sup> “Vetëvendosje paralajmëron veprime nëse demarkacioni shkon në Kuvend” [Vetëvendosje announces actions if the demarcation goes to the Assembly], KOHAnet, 4 April 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/10027/vetevendosje-paralajmëron-veprime-nese-demarkacioni-shkon-ne-kuvend/>

<sup>2</sup> “Kosovo Opposition Files No-Confidence Motion In Bid To Topple government”, Radio Free Europe, 6 May 2017, <https://www.rferl.org/a/kosovo-opposition-files-no-confidence-motion-bid-topple-mustafa-coalition-government/28471129.html>

<sup>3</sup> “The Kosovo government collapses, in June elections”, Tirana Observer, 10 May 2017, <http://www.tiranaobserver.al/trezohet-qeveria-e-kosoves-ne-qershor-zgjedhje/>

<sup>4</sup> “Kosovo's president calls parliamentary election for June 11”, Reuters, 11 May 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-kosovo-election/kosovos-president-calls-parliamentary-election-for-june-11-idUSKBN1871O1?il=0>

<sup>5</sup> “Final Report Kosovo Legislative Elections 2017”, European Union Election Observation Mission, p. 19, [https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/final\\_report\\_eom\\_kosovo\\_june\\_2017.pdf](https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/final_report_eom_kosovo_june_2017.pdf)

<sup>6</sup> “Hoti fton të gjitha partitë të bashkohen kundër ‘përpjekjes jokushtetuese të Thaçit’ [Hoti invites all parties to unite against the ‘unconstitutional behaviour of Thaçi’]”, KOHAnet, 1 July 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/28847/hoti-fton-te-gjitha-partite-te-bashkohen-kunder-perpjekjes-jokushtetuese-te-thacit/>

- 
- <sup>7</sup> “Kosovo Assembly Ends Deadlock by Electing Speaker”, Balkan Insight, 7 September 2017, <https://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/assembly-speaker-vote-ends-kosovo-political-deadlock-09-07-2017>
- <sup>8</sup> “Kosovo forms new government with Haradinaj as PM”, Prishtina Insight, 9 September 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/kosovo-forms-new-government-haradinaj-pm/>
- <sup>9</sup> “Paraqitja numerike e Kuvendit të Kosovës [Numerical representation of the Assembly of Kosovo]”, Assembly of Kosovo, <http://www.kuvendikosoves.org/?cid=1,107>
- <sup>10</sup> Die Morina, “Kosovo Jails Vetevendosje Activists For Attacking Assembly”, Balkan Insight, 17 November 2017, <http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/vetevendosje-activists-found-guilt-for-attacking-kosovo-assembly-11-17-2017>
- <sup>11</sup> “Gashi: FBI-ja vërteton pafajësinë e aktivistëve të VV-së [Gashi: The FBI confirms the innocence of VV’s activists]”, KOHAnet, 22 September 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/45930/gashi-fbi-ja-verteton-pafajesine-e-aktivisteve-te-vv-se/>
- <sup>12</sup> “Dënohen me 21 vjet burgim aktivistët e Vetëvendosjes [Vetëvendosje activists sentenced with 21 years in prison]”, Radio Free Europe, 17 November 2017, <https://www.evropaelire.org/a/sulmi-ndaj-ndertesese-se-kuvendit-28859712.html>
- <sup>13</sup> “Police arrest Kosovo opposition leader for no-show at court”, Reuters, 24 November 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-kosovo-parliament-arrests/police-arrest-kosovo-opposition-leader-for-no-show-at-court-idUSKBN1DO1J2>
- <sup>14</sup> “Vetëvendosje po përgatit kallëzim penal ndaj gjyqtarit Kalludra [Vetëvendosje preparing criminal actions against judge Kalludra]”, KOHAnet, 2 December 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/60944/vetevendosje-po-pergatit-kallezim-penal-ndaj-gjyqtarit-kalludra/>
- <sup>15</sup> “Vetevendosje’s ‘tectonic’ shifts”, Prishtina Insight, 14 December 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/vetevendosjes-tectonic-shifts/>
- <sup>16</sup> “Kjo është Kosova, s’është Serbi”, thotë Lista Serbe të ketë kërcënuar Jabllanoviq [‘This is Kosovo, not Serbia’, Srpska Lista declared to have been threatened by Jablanovic]”, KOHAnet, 4 June 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/23258/kjo-eshte-kosova-seshte-serbi-thote-lista-serbe-te-kete-kercenuar-jabllanoviq/>
- <sup>17</sup> “Avokati i Jasharit thotë se ai e ka pranuar se shtiu drejt Vllasit [Jashari's lawyer says he has admitted attacking Vllasi]”, KOHAnet, 13 March 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/5507/avokati-i-jasharit-thote-se-ai-e-ka-pranuar-se-shtiu-drejt-vllasit>
- <sup>18</sup> “Vetevendosje official accused of terrorism attends pre-trial in Prishtina”, Prishtina Insight, 9 October 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/vetevendosje-official-accused-terrorism-attends-pre-trial-prishtina/>
- <sup>19</sup> “Kërcënohet me armë në zyrën e tij kryetari i Vushtrrisë, Bajram Mulaku [Bajram Mulaku, mayor of Vushtrri, threatened with a gun on his office]”, Zëri, 20 March 2017, <http://zeri.info/aktuale/135504/kercenohet-me-arme-ne-zyren-e-tij-kryetari-i-vushtrrise-bajram-mulaku/>
- <sup>20</sup> “Former journalist brutally assaulted in Kosovo”, Balkan Insight, 13 May 2013”, <http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/former-journalist-brutally-assaulted-in-kosovo-05-13-2017-2>
- <sup>21</sup> “Sulmohet bashkëshortja e zyrtarit të PDK-së [Wife of a PDK officer attacked]”, Zeri i amerikes, 28 August, 2017, <https://www.zeriamerikes.com/a/kosovo-4004051.html>
- <sup>22</sup> “Train row almost pulls Kosovo and Serbia off the rails”, BBC News, 18 January 2017, <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-38666279>
- <sup>23</sup> “Resolution regarding the detention of the former Prime Minister of Kosovo, Mr. Ramush Haradinaj, in France”, Assembly of Kosovo, 10 March 2017, [http://www.assembly-kosova.org/common/docs/2017\\_03\\_09\\_Rezolutio\\_No\\_011.pdf](http://www.assembly-kosova.org/common/docs/2017_03_09_Rezolutio_No_011.pdf)
- <sup>24</sup> “Federica Mogherini meets with President Thaçi of Kosovo and Vučić of Serbia”, Brussels, 31 August 2017, European External Action Service, [https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/31526/federica-mogherini-meets-president-tha%C3%A7i-kosovo-and-vu%C4%8Di%C4%87-serbia\\_en](https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/31526/federica-mogherini-meets-president-tha%C3%A7i-kosovo-and-vu%C4%8Di%C4%87-serbia_en)
- <sup>25</sup> “The Assessment of the First 100 days of Government”, GLPS, GAP Institute and Indep, December 2017, p. 6, <http://www.legalpoliticalstudies.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Policy-Analysis-First-100-days-of-Haradinaj-Government.pdf>
- <sup>26</sup> “Kosovo Assembly Ratifies IPA Financing Agreement”, Gazeta Express, 4 October 2017, <http://www.gazetaexpress.com/en/news/kosovo-assembly-ratifies-ipa-financing-agreement-173048/>
- <sup>27</sup> “Demarkacioni rrezikon Qeverinë Haradinaj [Demarcation endangers the Haradinaj Government]”, KOHAnet, 5 December 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/61620/demarkacioni-rrezikon-qeverine-haradinaj/>

- 
- <sup>28</sup> “Qeveria e shkarkimeve, 10 drejtorë e anëtarë bordesh s’janë më në punë [The government of discharges, 10 Directors and Board members left without a job]”, KOHANet, 29 September 2017, <http://www.koha.net/video/47516/qeveria-e-shkarkimeve-10-drejto-re-e-anetare-bordesh-sjane-me-ne-pune/>
- <sup>29</sup> “Letter to the Prime Minister regarding the the decision for partial implementation of the Opinion of Anti-Corruption Agency for depoliticization of Publicly Owned Enterprises boards”, INDEP, GAP and GLPS, 2 October 2017, [http://indep.info/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/letter\\_to\\_prime\\_minister-1.pdf](http://indep.info/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/letter_to_prime_minister-1.pdf)
- <sup>30</sup> “Decision Nr. 17/19”, Inter alia, Government of Kosovo, 15 December 2017, [http://www.kryeministri-ks.net/repository/docs/Vendimet\\_e\\_Mbledhjes\\_s%C3%AB\\_19-t%C3%AB\\_t%C3%AB\\_Qeveris%C3%AB\\_s%C3%AB\\_Republik%C3%ABs\\_s%C3%AB\\_Kosov%C3%ABs\\_2017.pdf](http://www.kryeministri-ks.net/repository/docs/Vendimet_e_Mbledhjes_s%C3%AB_19-t%C3%AB_t%C3%AB_Qeveris%C3%AB_s%C3%AB_Republik%C3%ABs_s%C3%AB_Kosov%C3%ABs_2017.pdf)
- <sup>31</sup> “Decision No. 13/06”, Government of Kosovo, 3 October 2017, [http://www.kryeministri-ks.net/repository/docs/Vendimet\\_e\\_Mbledhjes\\_s%C3%AB\\_6-t%C3%AB\\_t%C3%AB\\_Qeveris%C3%AB\\_s%C3%AB\\_Republik%C3%ABs\\_s%C3%AB\\_Kosov%C3%ABs\\_2017..pdf](http://www.kryeministri-ks.net/repository/docs/Vendimet_e_Mbledhjes_s%C3%AB_6-t%C3%AB_t%C3%AB_Qeveris%C3%AB_s%C3%AB_Republik%C3%ABs_s%C3%AB_Kosov%C3%ABs_2017..pdf)
- <sup>32</sup> “Neckties hung outside Kosovo PM’s office to protest raise”, Associated Press, 26 December 2017, <https://www.apnews.com/f85c2d5a2ac84ee0b315eaaaf0c8aad2/Neckties-hung-outside-Kosovo-PM's-office-to-protest-raise>
- <sup>33</sup> “Haradinaj: Ministër i Zoti Është Ai Që i Jep Punë Zëvendës Ministrit [Haradinaj: Actual ministers are the one giving jobs to deputy ministers]”, Kallxo, 21 December 2017, <http://kallxo.com/haradinaj-minister-zoti-eshte-ai-qe-jep-pune-zevendes-ministrit/>
- <sup>34</sup> “EU deploys Election Observation Mission to Kosovo”, EEAS, 30 May 2017, [https://eeas.europa.eu/election-observation-missions/eom-kosovo-2017/27120/eu-deploys-election-observation-mission-kosovo\\_en](https://eeas.europa.eu/election-observation-missions/eom-kosovo-2017/27120/eu-deploys-election-observation-mission-kosovo_en)
- <sup>35</sup> See Nations in Transit 2015, <https://freedomhouse.org/report/nations-transit/2015/kosovo>
- <sup>36</sup> “Final Report Kosovo Legislative Elections 2017”, European Union Election Observation Mission, p. 18, [https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/final\\_report\\_eom\\_kosovo\\_june\\_2017.pdf](https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/final_report_eom_kosovo_june_2017.pdf)
- <sup>37</sup> “Më shumë votues se banorë në Kosovë, shkak mërgimtarët [More voters than residents in Kosovo, due to the migrants]”, Gazeta Express, 27 May 2017, <http://www.gazetaexpress.com/lajme/me-shume-votues-se-banore-ne-kosov-shkak-mergimtare-378624/>
- <sup>38</sup> “Publikohet lista e votuesve jashtë vendit, mërgimtarët s’i gjejnë emrat edhe pse aplikuan [List of voters abroad published, many do not find their names despite applying]”, KOHANet, 29 May 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/21652/publikohet-lista-e-votuesve-jashte-vendit-mergimtare-si-gjejne-emrat-edhe-pse-aplikuan/>
- <sup>39</sup> “Kosovo Diaspora”, International Organization for Migration, <http://kosovo.iom.int/kosovo-diaspora-0>
- <sup>40</sup> “Report Legislative Elections”, EUEOM, p. 15,
- <sup>41</sup> *Ibid*, p. 13
- <sup>42</sup> “PDK and AAK infiltrate party militants as election observers”, Prishtina Insight, 11 June 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/pdk-aak-infiltrate-party-militants-election-observers/>
- <sup>43</sup> “KQZ-ja certifikoi rezultatet përfundimtare të Zgjedhjeve të 11 qershorit [CEC certified the final results of 11th of June]”, Central Election Commission, 8 July 2017, <http://www.kqz-ks.org/slider/lajmi-1/>
- <sup>44</sup> “Rezultatet përfundimtare nga QNR. Rezultatet për Kosovë [Final Results from the CRC. Results for Kosovo]”, Central Election Commission, 8 July 2017, <http://www.kqz-ks.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/1.-Rezultatet-e-p%C3%ABrgjithshme-sipas-Subjekteve.pdf>
- <sup>45</sup> “Rezultatet përfundimtare nga QNR. Rezultatet e kandidatëve (Lista përfundimtare e kandidatëve) [Final Results from the CRC. Candidate results (Final list of candidates)], Central Elections Commission, 8 July 2017, <http://www.kqz-ks.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/2.-Kandidat%C3%ABt-e-zgjedhur-sipas-Subjekteve.pdf>
- <sup>46</sup> “Preliminary Statement. Highly Competitive Second Round of Mayoral Elections”, EUEOM, 21 November 2017, [https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/preliminary\\_statement\\_2\\_round\\_final\\_0.pdf](https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/preliminary_statement_2_round_final_0.pdf)
- <sup>47</sup> “Preliminary Statement. Two faces of Kosovo municipal elections” EUEOM, 24 October 2017, p. 6 [https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/ps\\_final\\_formatted.pdf](https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/ps_final_formatted.pdf)
- <sup>48</sup> “Preliminary Statement. Second Round”, EUEOM, p.7
- <sup>49</sup> *Ibid*. p.7
- <sup>50</sup> Author’s interview with Dren Ajeti, GLPS, Pristina.

- 
- <sup>51</sup> “Online Platform for Public Consultations is launched”, Office for Good Governance, 24 February 2017, <http://konsultimet.rks-gov.net/singlePost.php?Post=70006>
- <sup>52</sup> “123 Public Consultations launched through Online Platform”, Office for Good Governance, 28 August 2017, <http://konsultimet.rks-gov.net/singlePost.php?Post=70008>
- <sup>53</sup> See *Nations in Transit 2015, 2016*.
- <sup>54</sup> “Regulation MF - nr 04/2017 On criteria, standards and procedures on public funding of NGOs”, Ministry of Finance, 21 June 2017, <https://gzk.rks-gov.net/ActDetail.aspx?ActID=14831>
- <sup>55</sup> “Kosovo\* 2016 Report”, European Commission, 9 November 2016, p. 2, [https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\\_documents/2016/20161109\\_report\\_kosovo.pdf](https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key_documents/2016/20161109_report_kosovo.pdf)
- <sup>56</sup> See *Nations in Transit 2017*.
- <sup>57</sup> “Kosovo – EU High Level Dialogue on Key Priorities – European Reform Agenda (ERA)”, Government of Kosovo, November 2016, [http://www.mei-ks.net/repository/docs/era\\_final.pdf](http://www.mei-ks.net/repository/docs/era_final.pdf)
- <sup>58</sup> “Public pulse analysis on prevention of violent extremism in Kosovo”, United Nations Development Programme, 28 June 2017, [http://www.ks.undp.org/content/kosovo/en/home/library/democratic\\_governance/public-pulse-analysis-on-prevention-of-violent-extremism-in-koso.html](http://www.ks.undp.org/content/kosovo/en/home/library/democratic_governance/public-pulse-analysis-on-prevention-of-violent-extremism-in-koso.html)
- <sup>59</sup> “Apeli ia Rrit Dënimin Rakip Avdytit [(Court of) Appeals rises the sentence of Rakip Avdytit]”, Kallxo, 9 October 2017, <http://kallxo.com/apeli-ia-rrit-denimin-rakip-avdytit/>
- <sup>60</sup> “Gay-Pride Parade Held In Kosovo, Defying Threats”, Radio Free Europe, 10 October 2017, <https://www.rferl.org/a/kosovo-gay-pride-parade-lgbt-security-tight/28784160.html>
- <sup>61</sup> “Police investigate two incidents related to Kosovo Pride”, Prishtina Insight, 12 October 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/police-investigate-two-incidents-related-kosovo-pride/>
- <sup>62</sup> See *Nations in Transit 2014, 2015, 2017*.
- <sup>63</sup> “Raporti Vjetor 2015 [Annual Report]”, Independent Media Commission, March 2016, p. 27, <http://www.kpm-ks.org/materiale/dokument/1464181693.4912.pdf>
- <sup>64</sup> Ibid
- <sup>65</sup> “BE-ja e do RTK-në jashtë buxhetit shtetëror [The EU wants RTK out of the State Budget]”, KOHAnet, 2 March 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/3054/be-ja-e-do-rtk-ne-jashte-buxhetit-shteteror/>
- <sup>66</sup> “AGK e dënon kërcënimin e ekipit të gazetës “Koha Ditore” [AJK condemns threats on a team of Koha Ditore]”, KOHAnet, 3 July 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/29212/agk-e-denon-kercenimin-e-ekipit-te-gazetes-koha-ditore/>
- <sup>67</sup> Insajderi, “Sulmohet fizikisht drejtori i Insajderit, Parim Olluri [Director of the Insajderi, Parim Olluri, physically attacked]”, Insajderi, 16 August 2017, <http://www.insajderi.com/sulmohet-fizikisht-drejtori-insajderit-parim-olluri/>
- <sup>68</sup> “Faton Ramadani shoqërohet në polici lidhur me sulmin ndaj Kajtazit [Faton Ramadani escorted to the Police in relation with the attack on Kajtazi], Insajderi, 13 October 2017, <http://www.insajderi.com/faton-ramadani-shoqerohet-ne-polici-lidhur-sulmin-ndaj-kajtazit/>
- <sup>69</sup> “Policia: Ky është sulmuesi i Vehbi Kajtazit [Police: This is Vehbi Kajtazi’s attacker]”, Zëri, 14 October 2017, <http://zeri.info/aktuale/166919/policia-ky-eshte-sulmuesi-i-vehbi-kajtazit/>
- <sup>70</sup> “Çka Tha në Polici Sulmuesi i Gazetarit Vehbi Kajtazi [What the attacker of the journalist Vehbi Kajtazi said to the Police]”, Kallxo, 15 October 2017, <http://kallxo.com/cka-tha-ne-polici-sulmuesi-gazetarit-vehbi-kajtazi/>
- <sup>71</sup> “Handling cases of violence against journalists”, Academy of Justice, 13 October 2017, <https://ad.rks-gov.net/en/news-and-activities-2017/Details/1749>
- <sup>72</sup> “Police look into threats against journalist and activist”, Prishtina Insight, 12 November 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/police-look-threats-journalist-activists/>
- <sup>73</sup> “AGK reagon kundër frikësimit të familjes së gazetares Saranda Ramaj [AGK reacts against the intimidation of the family of the journalist Saranda Ramaj]”, KOHAnet, 19 December 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/64540/agk-reagon-kunder-frikesimit-te-familjes-se-gazetares-saranda-ramaj/>
- <sup>74</sup> “Miratohen grantet qeveritare për financimin e komunave [Governmental grants to finance municipalities are adopted]”, KOHAnet, 3 February 2017, <http://archive.koha.net/?id=27&l=155148>
- <sup>75</sup> “Letter to the European External Action Service on the Brussels Agreements pending implementation”, Ministry for Dialogue, 6 July 2017, [http://www.kryeministri-ks.net/repository/docs/REPORT\\_-\\_Brussels\\_Agreements\\_Pending\\_Implementation\\_060717.pdf](http://www.kryeministri-ks.net/repository/docs/REPORT_-_Brussels_Agreements_Pending_Implementation_060717.pdf)
- <sup>76</sup> “Kosovo government ratifies the Law on Prishtina”, Prishtina Insight, 6 October 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/kosovo-government-ratifies-law-prishtina/>

- 
- <sup>77</sup> “Five takeaways from the mayoral runoffs in Kosovo”, Prishtina Insight, 22 November 2017, <http://prishtinainsight.com/five-takeaways-mayoral-runoffs-kosovo/>
- <sup>78</sup> “Justice System Strengthening Program”, Kosovo Judicial Council, <http://www.gjyqesori-rks.org/en/kjc/page/index/411>
- <sup>79</sup> “Joint Rule of Law Coordination Board (JRCLB) Meeting”, Kosovo Prosecutorial Council, 4 July 2017, [http://www.kpk-rks.org/en/single\\_lajmi/1423/mbahet-takimi-i-radhs-i-bordit-t-prbashkt-bashkrendues-pr-sundimin-e-ligjit-472017-](http://www.kpk-rks.org/en/single_lajmi/1423/mbahet-takimi-i-radhs-i-bordit-t-prbashkt-bashkrendues-pr-sundimin-e-ligjit-472017-)
- <sup>80</sup> See *Nations in Transit 2017*.
- <sup>81</sup> “President Thaçi appointed 53 new judges”, Office of the President, 31 July 2017, <http://www.president-ks.gov.net/en/news/president-thaci-appointed-53-new-judges>
- <sup>82</sup> “‘Pishmani’ i KGJK-së për Kriteret për Gjyqtarët e Rinj [The ‘remorse’ of KJC for the criteria for new Judges]”, Kallxo, 6 March 2017, <http://kallxo.com/pishmani-kgjk-se-per-kriteret-per-gjyqtaret-e-rinj/>
- <sup>83</sup> “Kuvendi miraton Projektligjin për Ekzekutimin e Sanksioneve Penale [The Assembly approves the Draft law on the Execution of Criminal Sanctions]”, Radio Evropa e Lire, 18 April 2017, <https://www.evropaelire.org/a/28436806.html>
- <sup>84</sup> “Statistics report on the work of the courts mid-year-2017”, Kosovo Judicial Council, August 2017, <http://www.gjyqesori-rks.org/GetDocument/5662>
- <sup>85</sup> See note 24.
- <sup>86</sup> “Marrëveshja e Brukselit për drejtësi konsolidon sistemin unitar të drejtësisë në veri të vendit [The Brussels Agreement on Justice consolidates the unitary justice system in the north of the country], Edita Tahiri, Pristina, 22 February 2017, <http://www.kryeministri-ks.net/?page=1,9,6589>
- <sup>87</sup> Arton Konushevi, “Shtyhet dekretimi i gjyqtarëve dhe prokurorëve serbë [Postponed the decree of Serb judges and prosecutors]”, Radio Evropa e Lire, 17 October 2017, <https://www.evropaelire.org/a/dekretimi-i-gjyqtareve-dhe-prokuroreve-serbe-/28799610.html>
- <sup>88</sup> “Veriu integrohet në sistemin e drejtësisë së Kosovës [The North integrated into the Kosovar Justice System]”, Kosovo Judicial Council, 24 October 2017, <http://www.gjyqesori-rks.org/sq/kjc/event/index/1137>
- <sup>89</sup> European Union Rule of Law Mission in Kosovo, “Meeting of the Joint Rule of Law Coordination Board held in Pristina”, 26 September 2017, <http://www.eulex-kosovo.eu/?page=2,10,715>
- <sup>90</sup> “Thaçi: Gjykata Speciale nuk merret me krimet që Serbia i bëri në Kosovë [Thaçi: The Special Court (sic) don’t deal with the crimes that Serbia committed in Kosovo]”, KOHAnet, 9 October 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/49596/thaci-gjykata-speciale-nuk-merret-me-krimet-qe-serbia-i-beri-ne-kosove/>
- <sup>91</sup> “Specialist Chamber of the Constitutional Court judgment: revised Rules comply with the Kosovo Constitution”, Kosovo Specialist Chamber, 28 June 2017, <https://www.scp-ks.org/en/specialist-chamber-constitutional-court-judgment-revised-rules-comply-kosovo-constitution>
- <sup>92</sup> Kosovo Specialist Chambers, “Specialist Chambers fully judicially operational”, 5 July 2017, <https://www.scp-ks.org/en/specialist-chambers-fully-judicially-operational>
- <sup>93</sup> “Qeveria do t’i mbulojë shpenzimet për mbrojtje juridike në Speciale [The Government will cover the costs of legal defense in the Special (ist Chambers)]”, KOHAnet, 1 December 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/60711/qeveria-do-ti-mbulojte-shpenzimet-per-mbrojtje-juridike-ne-speciale/>
- <sup>94</sup> “43 deputetë kanë kërkuar seancë të jashtëzakonshme sonte, për ta zhbërë Specialet [43 MPs have called for extraordinary session tonight to suppress the Special (ist Chambers)]”, KOHAnet, 22 December 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/65211/43-deputete-kane-kerkuar-seance-te-jashtezakonshme-sonte-per-ta-zhbere-specialet/>
- <sup>95</sup> “Dosja e Manipuluar e Kryeprokurorit të Shtetit, Aleksandër Lumezi [The manipulated dossier of the Chief State Prosecutor, Aleksandër Lumezi]”, Kosovo Law Institute, November 2017, <http://kli-ks.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/02.-Analiza-ligjore-e-rastit-Lumezi-21.11.2017-1.pdf>
- <sup>96</sup> “Prokuroria vazhdon t’i mbajë jashtëligjshëm dokumentet që i sekuestroi në rastin Lumezi [The Prosecution unlawfully maintains the documents of the Lumezi case sequestered]”, KOHAnet, 3 December 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/61205/prokuroria-vazhdon-ti-mbaje-jashteligjshem-dokumentet-qe-i-sekuestroi-ne-rastin-lumezi/>
- <sup>97</sup> “‘Pronto 3’: Kryeprokurori Lumezi i afërt me PDK-në, zbulojnë përgjimet [‘Pronto 3’: Chief Prosecutor Lumezi close to PDK, find the eavesdropping]” Gazeta Express, 12 December 2017,

---

<http://www.gazetaexpress.com/lajme/pronto-3-kryeprokurori-lumezi-i-afert-me-pdk-ne-zbulojne-pergjimet-473293/?archive=1>

<sup>98</sup> “Gratë protestojnë kundër vendimit të gjykatës për vrasësin e Zejnepe Berishës [Women protest against the Court’s decision on the assassin of Zejnepe Berisha]”, KOHAnet, 13 April 2017,

<http://www.koha.net/arberi/11856/grate-protestojne-kunder-vendimit-te-gjykates-per-vrasesin-e-zejnepe-berishes/>

<sup>99</sup> See *Nations in Transit 2016*.

<sup>100</sup> “Death of Key Witness in Kosovo Sparks Concerns”, Balkan Insight, 4 April 2017,

<http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/death-of-key-witness-in-kosovo-sparks-concerns-04-04-2017>

<sup>101</sup> Adelina Ahmeti, “I Dyshuari për Sulm Ndaj Sokol Zogajt Arrestohet në Gjermani [Arrested in Germany the suspect of attacking Sokol Zogaj]” Kallxo, 13 December 2017, <http://kallxo.com/dyshuari-per-sulm-ndaj-sokol-zogajt-arrestohet-ne-gjermani/>

<sup>102</sup> “Report on the 2016 Commission Report on Kosovo (2016/2314(INI))”, European Parliament, 9 March 2017,

<http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//NONSGML+REPORT+A8-2017-0062+0+DOC+PDF+V0//EN>

<sup>103</sup> Roundtable on Integrity and Transparency of Political Parties Financing in Kosovo, organized by GLPS, KDI, Çohu and Democracy+, Pristina, December 7, 2016

<sup>104</sup> “Merr Udhë Auditimi i Milionave të Partive Politike [Auditing the Political Parties’ millions]”, Kallxo, 26

January 2017, <http://kallxo.com/merr-udhe-auditimi-milionave-te-partive-politike/>

<sup>105</sup> Kosovo 2.0, “Political Party Funding in Kosovo”, 2 June 2017, <http://kosovotwopointzero.com/en/political-party-funding-kosovo/>

<sup>106</sup> “Kuvendi përzgjedhi operatorin ekonomik për auditimin e raportit financiar të subjekteve politike [The Assembly selected an economic operator for auditing the financial report of political entities]”, Assembly of Kosovo, 1 June 2017, <http://www.kuvendikosoves.org/?cid=1,128,8964>

<sup>107</sup> “Çështjet teknike vonojnë publikimin e raporteve të auditimit të financave të partive politike [Technical issues delay the publication of the audit reports of political parties finances]”, KOHAnet, 27 December 2017,

<http://www.koha.net/arberi/65906/ceshtjet-teknike-vonojne-publikimin-e-raporteve-te-auditimit-te-financave-te-partive-politike/>

<sup>108</sup> “Consultation: Draft Concept Document on the field of Financing of Political Entities”, Office for Good

Governance, 18 October 2017, <http://konsultimet.rks.gov.net/viewConsult.php?ConsultationID=40225&Language=en>

<sup>109</sup> See *Nations in Transit 2017*.

<sup>110</sup> “‘Daja i Grabovcit’ edhe tri vite udhëheqës i Shërbimit Spitalor të Kosovës [‘Grabovci’s uncle’ to lead the Hospital Service of Kosovo for three years]”, KOHAnet, 1 June 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/22375/daja-i-grabovcit-edhe-tri-vite-udheheqes-i-sherbimit-spitalor-te-kosoves/>

<sup>111</sup> “Drejtori i Krimeve Ekonomike në Policinë e Kosovës ndërron vendin e punës deri në përfundim të hetimeve kundër tij [Director of Economic Crimes at the Kosovo Police changes his workplace until investigation against him concludes]”, Gazeta Express, 18 August 2017, <http://www.gazetaexpress.com/lajme/drejtori-i-krimeve-ekonomike-ne-policine-e-kosoves-nderron-vendin-e-punes-deri-ne-perfundim-te-hetimeve-kunder-tij-421055/>

<sup>112</sup> “Ukë Rugova Deklarohet i Pafajshëm [Ukë Rugova declared non-guilty]”, KOHAnet, 11 January 2017,

<http://kallxo.com/uke-rugova-deklarohet-i-pafajshem-2/>

<sup>113</sup> “Apeli Vendos që Ukë Rugova të Gjykohet [Appeals decides Ukë Rugova to be judged]”, KOHAnet, 12 October 2017, <http://kallxo.com/apeli-vendos-qe-uke-rugova-te-gjykohet/>

<sup>114</sup> “EULEX-i do të gjykojë rastin Medicus [EULEX to judge the Medicus case]”, KOHAnet, 31 March 2017,

<http://www.koha.net/arberi/9236/eulex-i-do-te-gjykoje-rastin-medicus/>

<sup>116</sup> “The academic integrity of professors of the University of Pristina”, Organization for Improving Quality of Education (ORCA), December 2017, p. 22, <http://orca-ks.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/ORCA-Raporti-Komplet-English.pdf>

<sup>117</sup> “Aktakuzë kundër 46 personave për krim të organizuar [Indictment against 46 persons for organized crime]”, Insajderi, 12 October 2017, <http://www.insajderi.com/aktakuze-kunder-46-personave-per-krim-te-organizuar/>

<sup>118</sup> “Prokuroria Speciale nis hetimet për faturat e rrymës në verë [The Special Prosecution to launch an investigation into the electricity bills in the North], KOHAnet, 28 December 2017, <http://www.koha.net/arberi/66214/prokuroria-speciale-nis-hetimet-per-faturat-e-rrymes-ne-veri/>